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November 3, 2023 
 
The Hon. Arif Virani, Minister of Justice and Attorney General of Canada  
House of Commons  
Ottawa, Ontario  K1A 0A6 
 
Dear Hon. Minister Virani, 
 
 Re: Bill C-273 to Repeal of Section 43 of the Criminal Code – Corporal Punishment of Children 
 
We are writing to urge you to support the swift passage of Bill C-273, put forward by MP Peter 
Julian, calling for the repeal of Section 43 of the Criminal Code. This is an opportunity to put the 
protection of Canadian children first without partisanship.  
 
There is no good reason for Canada to keep a legal defense that allows adults to 
“use force by way of correction” against children. Canada signed the UN 
Convention on the Rights of the Child in 1991. In doing so we committed 
ourselves to protect children from “all forms of physical or mental violence” 
(Section 1, Article 19) and to “take all effective and appropriate measures with a 
view to abolishing traditional practices prejudicial to the health of children” 
(Section 3, Article 24).  
 
The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child has clearly stated that physical 
punishment is a form of violence that violates children’s rights to protection, 
dignity, and physical security (General Comment No. 8, 2006) and have 
repeatedly criticized Canada for failing to remove this defense from Canadian 
law. And, as many have pointed out, repealing Section 43 is one of the Truth and 
Reconciliation Calls to Action Canada has promised to implement.  
 
There is extensive research demonstrating that physical punishment is harmful 
to children’s development and well-being, prompting 65 countries around the 
world so far to outlaw the physical punishment of children in all settings. 
Numerous programs exist across Canada to help the minority of parents who use 
physical punishment to learn more appropriate and safe methods of guiding 
their children’s behaviour. Canada must prioritize the protection and well-being 
of children, pay attention to the research on the clear negative impacts of 
physical punishment on children’s development, while continuing to support 
parents in modifying their own behaviour to raise their children without using 
violence.  
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In the past, 

various Canadian 

laws have 

condoned 

violence against: 

Slaves 

Servants 

Sailors 

Prisoners 

Apprentices 

Wives 

Dogs & 

Children 

Today, children 

are the only 

ones left on this 

list. 
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The 2004 Supreme Court decision on this issue remains an embarrassment for Canada. This 
decision left children between the ages of 3 and 12 as the only Canadian citizens unprotected 
from physical punishment in law, denying them the same protections against violence that are  
taken for granted by adults. The Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms guarantees all 
citizens’ rights to security of the person (Section 7) and equal protection of the law regardless 
of age (Section 15). It is past time to remedy this human rights violation and modify our laws 
to show children of all ages the same respect we expect them to show us.  
 
Please stand up for our children’s right to be protected from violence in Canadian law. We urge 
you to vote in support of this bill and to encourage other MPs to give it their support as well.   
 
Sincerely,  

 
Adrienne Montani  
Executive Director  

P.S.  For a thorough discussion of the research on the impacts of punitive violence against 
children, the history of Section 43 in Canada, and how other countries have progressed to 
eliminate similar laws, see the special issue of the Canadian Journal of Children’s Rights on 
Children’s Rights to Protection from Corporal Punishment here: 
https://ojs.library.carleton.ca/index.php/cjcr/issue/view/250   

Copies:   Peter Julian, MP for New Westminster-Burnaby 
   Ron Ensom, Coalition on Physical Punishment of Children and Youth  
   Joan Durrant, University of Manitoba 
 Kathy Lynn, Corinne’s Quest 
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